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? ? ? ? ? The sable torrent of her locks falls down unto her hips; Beware the serpents of her curls, I counsel thee, beware!.When the affair was
prolonged upon the three sharpers, they went away and sat down a little apart; then they came up to the money-changer privily and said to him, 'If
thou canst buy him for us, do so, and we will give thee a score of dirhems.' Quoth he, 'Go away and sit down afar from him.' So they did his
bidding and the money-changer went up to the owner of the ass and gave not over tempting him with money and cajoling him and saying, 'Leave
yonder fellows and sell me the ass, and I will reckon him a gift from thee,' till he consented to sell him the ass for five thousand and five hundred
dirhems. Accordingly the money-changer counted down to him five thousand and five hundred dirhems of his own money, and the owner of the ass
took the price and delivered the ass to him, saying, 'Whatsoever betideth, though he abide a deposit about thy neck, (46) sell him not to yonder
rogues for less than ten thousand dirhems, for that they would fain buy him because of a hidden treasure whereof they know, and nought can guide
them thereto but this ass. So close thy hand on him and gainsay me not, or thou wilt repent.'.?STORY OF THE RICH MAN WHO GAVE HIS
FAIR DAUGHTER IN MARRIAGE TO THE POOR OLD MAN..? ? ? ? ? The sweet of slumber after thee I have forsworn; indeed The loss of
thee hath smitten me with trouble and affright..Then said I, "A man cannot well accomplish all whereof he hath need in the market-places." "Hast
thou a house?" asked she. "No, by Allah," answered I; "nor is this town my dwelling-place." "By Allah," rejoined she, "nor have I a place; but I will
contrive for thee." Then she went on before me and I followed her till she came to a lodging-house and said to the housekeeper, "Hast thou an
empty chamber?" "Yes," answered she; and my mistress said, "Give us the key." So we took the key and going up to see the room, entered it; after
which she went out to the housekeeper and [giving her a dirhem], said to her, "Take the key-money, (110) for the room pleaseth us, and here is
another dirhem for thy trouble. Go, fetch us a pitcher of water, so we may [refresh ourselves] and rest till the time of the noonday siesta pass and
the heat decline, when the man will go and fetch the [household] stuff." Therewith the housekeeper rejoiced and brought us a mat and two pitchers
of water on a tray and a leather rug..? ? ? ? ? p. The Page who feigned to know the Speech of Birds dxcii.9. The History of King Omar ben
Ennuman and his Sons Sherkan and Zoulmekan xlv.? ? ? ? ? How presents in great store thou didst refuse and eke The givers, great and small, with
flouting didst requite..His love on him took pity and wept for his dismay, ii. 210..He who Mohammed sent, as prophet to mankind, i. 50..Midst
colours, my colour excelleth in light, ii. 258..Officer's Story, the Eighth, ii. 155..? ? ? ? ? Wind of the East, if thou pass by the land where my loved
ones dwell, I pray, The fullest of greetings bear to them from me, their lover, and say.Ali of Damascus and Sitt el Milah, Noureddin, iii. 3..His
story troubled the Sultan's deputy and he was sore enraged against him; so he drew his sword and smiting him, cut off his head; whereupon one
recited the following verses:.Wife, The Fuller and his, i. 261..? ? ? ? ? Tis gazed at for its slender swaying shape And cherished for its symmetry
and sheen..Daughter of the Poor Old Man, The Rich Man who married his Fair, i. 247..As they were thus engaged, behold, up came the dancers and
mountebanks, with their pipes and drums, whilst one of their number forewent them, with a great banner in his hand, and played all manner antics
with his voice and limbs. When they came to the Courthouse, the Cadi exclaimed, "I seek refuge with God from yonder Satans!" And the merchant
laughed, but said nothing. Then they entered and saluting his highness the Cadi, kissed Alaeddin's hands and said, "God's blessing on thee, O son of
our uncle! Indeed, thou solacest our eyes in that which thou dost, and we beseech God to cause the glory of our lord the Cadi to endure, who hath
honoured us by admitting thee to his alliance and allotted us a part in his high rank and dignity." When the Cadi heard this talk, it bewildered his
wit and he was confounded and his face flushed with anger and he said to his son-in-law, "What words are these?" Quoth the merchant, "Knowest
thou not, O my lord, that I am of this tribe? Indeed this man is the son of my mother's brother and that other the son of my father's brother, and I am
only reckoned of the merchants [by courtesy]!".Therewithal the young man was moved to delight and exclaimed, "By Allah, thou sayest well, O
Sitt el Milan! Let me hear more." Then he handselled her with fifty dinars and they drank and the cups went round among them; and her seller said
to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is the season of leave-taking; so let us hear somewhat on the subject." Accordingly she struck the lute and avouching
that which was in her heart, sang the following verses:.When the Khalif heard this, he said, "By Allah, O Jerir, Omar possesseth but a hundred
dirhems." (66) [And he cried out to his servant, saying,] "Ho, boy! give them to him." Moreover, he gave him the ornaments of his sword; and Jerir
went forth to the [other] poets, who said to him, "What is behind thee?" (67) And he answered, "A man who giveth to the poor and denieth the
poets, and I am well-pleased with him." (68).When the appointed day arrived, the chief of the police set apart for his officers a saloon, that had
windows ranged in order and giving upon the garden, and El Melik ez Zahir came to him, and he seated himself, he and the Sultan, in the alcove.
Then the tables were spread unto them for eating and they ate; and when the cup went round amongst them and their hearts were gladdened with
meat and drink, they related that which was with them and discovered their secrets from concealment. The first to relate was a man, a captain of the
watch, by name Muineddin, whose heart was engrossed with the love of women; and he said, 'Harkye, all ye people of [various] degree, I will
acquaint you with an extraordinary affair which befell me aforetime. Know that.47. El Melik en Nasir and the three Masters of Police cccxliii.? ? ?
? ? Yea, they'd join me in pouring forth tears and help me my woes to lament, And like unto me they'd become all wasted and tortured and
pale..Now the king had a brother, who envied him and would fain have been in his place; and when he was weary of looking for his death and the
term of his life seemed distant unto him, he took counsel with certain of his partisans and they said, 'The vizier is the king's counsellor and but for
him, there would be left the king no kingdom.' So the king's brother cast about for the ruin of the vizier, but could find no means of accomplishing
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his design; and when the affair grew long upon him, he said to his wife, 'What deemest thou will advantage us in this?' Quoth she, 'What is it?' And
he replied, 'I mean in the matter of yonder vizier, who inciteth my brother to devoutness with all his might and biddeth him thereto, and indeed the
king is infatuated with his counsel and committeth to him the governance of all things and matters.' Quoth she, 'Thou sayst truly; but how shall we
do with him?' And he answered, 'I have a device, so thou wilt help me in that which I shall say to thee.' Quoth she, 'Thou shall have my help in
whatsoever thou desirest.' And he said, 'I mean to dig him a pit in the vestibule and dissemble it artfully.'.When the king heard this story, he said,
"How like is this to our own case!" Then he bade the vizier retire to his lodging; so he withdrew to his house and on the morrow he abode at home
[till the king should summon him to his presence.].As for Abou Sabir, when he returned, he saw not his wife and read what was written on the
ground, wherefore he wept and sat [awhile] sorrowing. Then said he to himself, 'O Abou Sabir, it behoveth thee to be patient, for belike there shall
betide [thee] an affair yet sorer than this and more grievous;' and he went forth wandering at a venture, like to the love-distraught, the madman, till
he came to a sort of labourers working upon the palace of the king, by way of forced labour. When [the overseers] saw him, they laid hold of him
and said to him, 'Work thou with these folk at the palace of the king; else will we imprison thee for life.' So he fell to working with them as a
labourer and every day they gave him a cake of bread. He wrought with them a month's space, till it chanced that one of the labourers mounted a
ladder and falling, broke his leg; whereupon he cried out and wept. Quoth Abou Sabir to him, 'Have patience and weep not; for thou shall find ease
in thy patience.' But the man said to him, 'How long shall I have patience?' And he answered, saying, 'Patience bringeth a man forth of the bottom
of the pit and seateth him on the throne of the kingdom.'.Lover, The Favourite and her, iii. 165..? ? ? ? ? g. The Fuller and his Wife dcccxcvi.? ? ? ?
? How long, O Fate, wilt thou oppress and baffle me?.The Tenth Night of the Month..Then they left him and dispersed and one of the sons fell to
spying upon his father, so that he saw him hide the treasure without the city. When he had made an end of burying it, he returned to his house; and
when the morning morrowed, his son repaired to the place where he had seen his father bury the treasure and dug and took it and went his way.
When the [hour of the] old man's admission [to the mercy of God] drew nigh, he called his sons to him and acquainted them with the place where
he had hidden his riches. As soon as he was dead, they went and dug up the treasure and found wealth galore, for that the money, which the first
son had taken by stealth, was on the surface and he knew not that under it was other money. So they took it and divided it and the first son took his
share with the rest and laid it to that which he had taken aforetime, behind [the backs of] his father and his brethren. Then he took to wife the
daughter of his father's brother and was vouchsafed by her a male child, who was the goodliest of the folk of his time..61. Abou Nuwas with the
three Boys and the Khalif Haroun er Reshid ccclxxxi.Now they had complained of them aforetime to the Sultan, and he said, 'If any of the Turks
come to you, pelt them with stones.' So, when they saw the fuller, they fell upon him with sticks and stones and pelted him; whereupon quoth he [in
himself], 'Verily, I am a Turk and knew it not.' Then he took of the money in his pocket and bought him victual [for the journey] and hired a
hackney and set out for Ispahan, leaving his wife to the trooper. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the merchant
and the old woman and the king.".80. Yehya ben Khalid and the Poor Man cccxci.? ? ? ? ? Favour or flout me, still my soul shall be Thy ransom, in
contentment or despite..96. Adi ben Zeid and the Princess Hind ccccv.? ? ? ? ? Crude amber (158) in its native land unheeded goes, but, when It
comes abroad, upon the necks to raise it men delight..40. The Khalif El Mamoun and the Strange Doctor cccvi.?THE FOURTH OFFICER'S
STORY..? ? ? ? ? In her revolving scheme, to bitter sweetness still Succeeds and things become straight, after crookedness..Then she changed the
measure and the mode [and played] so that she amazed the wits of those who were present, and Queen Es Shuhba was moved to mirth and said,
'Well done, O queen of delight!' Then she returned to the first mode and improvised the following verses on the water-lily:.King Suleiman Shah
and his Sons, Story of, i. 150.? ? ? ? ? It rests with him to heal me; and I (a soul he hath Must suffer that which irks it), go saying, in my fear.? ? ? ?
? On the dear nights of union, in you was our joy, But afflicted were we since ye bade us adieu..Then they displayed Dinarzad in a second and a
third and a fourth dress and she came forward, as she were the rising sun, and swayed coquettishly to and fro; and indeed she was even as saith the
poet of her in the following verses:.135. Jouder and his Brothers dcvi.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef. Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother xxxiii.28. Ibrahim
ben el Mehdi and the Barber-surgeon cclxxiii.Algates ye are our prey become; this many a day and night, iii. 6..After this, she abode with the four
queens, till they arose and entered the palace, where she found the candles lit and ranged in candlesticks of gold and silver and censing-vessels of
gold and silver, filled with aloes-wood and ambergris, and there were the kings of the Jinn sitting. So she saluted them, kissing the earth before
them and doing them worship; and they rejoiced in her and in her sight. Then she ascended [the estrade] and sat down upon her chair, whilst King
Es Shisban and King El Muzfir and Queen Louloueh and [other] the kings of the Jinn sat on chairs, and they brought tables of choice, spread with
all manner meats befitting kings. They ate their fill; after which the tables were removed and they washed their hands and wiped them with
napkins. Then they brought the wine-service and set on bowls and cups and flagons and hanaps of gold and silver and beakers of crystal and gold;
and they poured out the wines and filled the flagons..When the evening evened, the king sat in his privy chamber and bade fetch the vizier, who
presented himself before him, and the king required of him the promised story. So the vizier answered, "With all my heart. Know, O king, that.58.
The King's Daughter and the Ape ccclv.THE TEN VIZIERS; OR THE HISTORY OF KING AZADBEKHT AND HIS SON. (94).Then she drank
three cups and filling the old man other three, sang the following verses:.Then Ishac went forth of the barrack and overtook Er Reshid [who had
foregone him]; and they walked till they came to their [landing-]place, where they embarked in the boat and fared on to Theghr el Khanekah. (177)
As for the slave-dealer, he sent the damsel to the house of Ishac en Nedim, whose slave-girls took her and carried her to the bath. Then each damsel
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gave her somewhat of her apparel and they decked her with earrings and bracelets, so that she redoubled in beauty and became as she were the
moon on the night of its full. When Ishac returned home from the Khalifs palace, Tuhfeh rose to him and kissed his hand; and he saw that which
the slave-girls had done with her and thanked them therefor and said to them, 'Let her be in the house of instruction and bring her instruments of
music, and if she be apt unto singing, teach her; and may God the Most High vouchsafe her health and weal!' So there passed over her three
months, what while she abode with him in the house of instruction, and they brought her the instruments of music. Moreover, as time went on, she
was vouchsafed health and soundness and her beauty waxed many times greater than before and her pallor was changed to white and red, so that
she became a ravishment to all who looked on her..? ? ? ? ? I am the champion-slayer, the warrior without peer; My foes I slay, destroying the
hosts, when I appear..So saying, he took leave of the woman and her husband and set out, intending for Akil, his father's brother's son. Now there
was between Baghdad and Akil's abiding-place forty days' journey; so El Abbas settled himself on the back of his courser and his servant Aamir
mounted also and they fared forth on their way. Presently, El Abbas turned right and left and recited the following verses:.So Es Shisban drank off
the cup in his turn and said, 'Well done, O desire of hearts!' And he bestowed on her that which was upon him, to wit, a dress of cloth-of-pearl,
fringed with great pearls and rubies and broidered with precious stones, and a tray wherein were fifty thousand dinars. Then Meimoun the Sworder
took the cup and fell to gazing intently upon Tuhfeh. Now there was in his hand a pomegranate-flower and he said to her, 'Sing upon this
pomegranate-flower, O queen of men and Jinn; for indeed thou hast dominion over all hearts.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience;' and she
improvised and sang the following verses:.It is said that El Mamoun (164) came one day upon Zubeideh, mother of El Amin, (165) and saw her
moving her lips and muttering somewhat he understood not; so he said to her, "O mother mine, dost thou imprecate [curses] upon me, for that I
slew thy son and despoiled him of his kingdom?" "Not so, by Allah, O Commander of the Faithful!" answered she, and he said, "What then saidst
thou?" Quoth she, "Let the Commander of the Faithful excuse me." But he was instant with her, saying, "Needs must thou tell it." And she replied,
"I said, 'God confound importunity!'" "How so?" asked the Khalif, and she said, "I played one day at chess with the Commander of the Faithful
[Haroun er Reshid] and he imposed on me the condition of commandment and acceptance. (166) He beat me and bade me put off my clothes and
go round about the palace, naked; so I did this, and I incensed against him. Then we fell again to playing and I beat him; so I bade him go to the
kitchen and swive the foulest and sorriest wench of the wenches thereof. [I went to the kitchen] and found not a slave-girl fouler and filthier than
thy mother; (167) so I bade him swive her. He did as I bade him and she became with child by him of thee, and thus was I [by my unlucky
insistance] the cause of the slaying of my son and the despoiling him of his kingdom." When El Mamoun heard this, he turned away, saying, "God
curse the importunate!" to wit, himself, who had importuned her till she acquainted him with that matter..6. Story of the Hunchback xxv.? ? ? ? ? b.
The Merchant's Wife and the Parrot dlxxix.84. The Devout Woman and the two Wicked Elders cccxciv.[Aforetime] I journeyed in [many] lands
and climes and towns and visited the great cities and traversed the ways and [exposed myself to] dangers and hardships. Towards the last of my
life, I entered a city [of the cities of China], (155) wherein was a king of the Chosroes and the Tubbas (156) and the Caesars. (157) Now that city
had been peopled with its inhabitants by means of justice and equitable dealing; but its [then] king was a tyrant, who despoiled souls and [did
away] lives; there was no wanning oneself at his fire, (158) for that indeed he oppressed the true believers and wasted the lands. Now he had a
younger brother, who was [king] in Samarcand of the Persians, and the two kings abode a while of time, each in his own city and place, till they
yearned unto each other and the elder king despatched his vizier in quest of his younger brother..65. The Loves of the Boy and Girl at School
ccclxxxv.? ? ? ? ? a. The Adventures of Beloukiya cccclxxxvi.Now the late king had left a wife and a daughter, and the people would fain have
married the latter to the new king, to the intent that the kingship might not pass out of the old royal family. So they proposed to him that he should
take her to wife, and he promised them this, but put them off from him, (64) of his respect for the covenant he had made with his former wife, to
wit, that he would take none other to wife than herself. Then he betook himself to fasting by day and standing up by night [to pray], giving alms
galore and beseeching God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) to reunite him with his children and his wife, the daughter of his father's
brother..So, when he arose in the morning, he repaired to the vizier and repeated to him that which the old woman had taught him; whereat the
vizier marvelled and said to him, 'What sayst thou of a man, who seeth in his house four holes, and in each a viper offering to come out and kill
him, and in his house are four staves and each hole may not be stopped but with the ends of two staves? How shall he stop all the holes and deliver
himself from the vipers?' When the merchant heard this, there betided him [of concern] what made him forget the first and he said to the vizier,
'Grant me time, so I may consider the answer.' 'Go out,' replied the vizier, 'and bring me the answer, or I will seize thy good.'.Now the king was a
very old man and destiny decreed the ending of his term of life; so he died and when he was buried, the folk assembled and many were the sayings
of the people and of the king's kinsfolk and officers, and they took counsel together to slay the princess and the young pilgrim, saying, 'This fellow
dishonoureth us with yonder strumpet and none accepteth dishonour but the base.' So they fell upon them and slew the princess, without
questioning her of aught; whereupon the pious woman (whom they deemed a boy) said to them, 'Out on ye, O misbelievers I Ye have slain the
pious lady.' Quoth they, 'Lewd fellow that thou art, dost thou bespeak us thus? Thou lovedst her and she loved thee, and we will slay thee without
mercy.' 'God forbid!' answered she, 'Indeed, the affair is the contrary of this.' 'What proof hast thou of that?' asked they, and she said, 'Bring me
women.' So they brought her women, and when they looked on her, they found her a woman..? ? ? ? ? b. The Cook's Story (238) cxxi.? ? ? ? ? A
fire in mine entrails burns, than which the fire of the hells denounced For sinners' torment less scathing is: it seeketh me to slay..?OF THE ISSUES
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OF GOOD AND EVIL ACTIONS..So saying, he left him and went away, whereupon up came the three other sharpers, the comrades of him of the
ass, and said to the money-changer, 'God requite thee for us with good, for that thou hast bought him! How can we requite thee!' Quoth he, 'I will
not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' When they heard this, they returned to the ass and fell again to examining him and handling him. Then
said they to the money-changer, 'We were mistaken in him. This is not the ass we sought and he is not worth more than half a score paras to us.'
Then they left him and offered to go away, whereat the money-changer was sore chagrined and cried out at their speech, saying, 'O folk, ye
besought me to buy him for you and now I have bought him, ye say, "We were deceived [in him], and he is not worth more than ten paras to us."'
Quoth they, 'We supposed that in him was that which we desired; but, behold, in him is the contrary of that which we want; and indeed he hath a
default, for that he is short of back.' And they scoffed at him and went away from him and dispersed..It is said that the most extraordinary of that
which happened to Er Reshid was as follows: His brother El Hadi, (153) when he succeeded to the Khalifate, enquired of a seal-ring of great price,
that had belonged to his father El Mehdi, (154) and it came to his knowledge that Er Reshid had taken it. So he required it of the latter, who refused
to give it up, and El Hadi insisted upon him, but he still denied the seal-ring of the Khalifate. Now this was on the bridge [over the Tigris], and he
threw the ring into the river. When El Hadi died and Er Reshid succeeded to the Khalifate, he came in person to that bridge, with a seal-ring of
lead, which he threw into the river at the same place, and bade the divers seek it. So they did [his bidding] and brought up the first ring, and this
was reckoned [an omen] of Er Reshid's good fortune and [a presage of] the continuance of his reign. (155).10. Women's Craft cxcv-cc.Then they
attired Dinarzad in a dress of blue brocade and she became as she were the full moon, whenas it shineth forth. So they displayed her in this, for the
first dress, before King Shahzeman, who rejoiced in her and well-nigh took leave of his wits for longing and amorous desire; yea, he was distraught
with love for her, whenas he saw her, for, indeed, she was as saith of her one of her describers in the following verses:.She laughed and answered,
'O my lord, my story is a strange one and my case extraordinary. Know that I belonged aforetime to a Mughrebi merchant, who bought me, when I
was three years old, and there were in his house many slave-girls and eunuchs; but I was the dearest to him of them all. So he kept me with him and
used not to call me but "daughterling," and indeed I am presently a clean maid. Now there was with him a damsel, a lutanist, and she reared me and
taught me the craft, even as thou seest. Then was my master admitted to the mercy of God the Most High (184) and his sons divided his good. I fell
to the lot of one of them; but it was only a little while ere he had squandered all his substance and there was left him no tittle of money. So I left the
lute, fearing lest I should fall into the hand of a man who knew not my worth, for that I was assured that needs must my master sell me; and indeed
it was but a few days ere he carried me forth to the barrack of the slave-merchant who buyeth slave-girls and showeth them to the Commander of
the Faithful. Now I desired to learn the craft; so I refused to be sold to other than thou, till God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!)
vouchsafed me my desire of thy presence; whereupon I came out to thee, whenas I heard of thy coming, and besought thee to buy me. Thou
healedst my heart and boughtedst me; and since I entered thy house, O my lord, I have not taken up the lute till now; but to-day, whenas I was quit
of the slave-girls, [I took it]; and my purpose in this was that I might see if my hand were changed (185) or no. As I was singing, I heard a step in
the vestibule; so I laid the lute from my hand and going forth to see what was to do, found thee, O my lord, on this wise.'.When she had made an
end of her song and laid down the lute, Ishac looked fixedly on her, then took her hand and offered to kiss it; but she snatched it from him and said
to him, 'Allah, O my lord, do not that!' Quoth he, 'Be silent. By Allah, I had said that there was not in the world the like of me; but now I have
found my dinar (180) in the craft but a danic, (181) "for thou art, beyond comparison or approximation or reckoning, more excellent of skill than I!
This very day will I carry thee up to the Commander of the Faithful Haroun er Reshid, and whenas his glance lighteth on thee, thou wilt become a
princess of womankind. So, Allah, Allah upon thee, O my lady, whenas thou becomest of the household of the Commander of the Faithful, do not
thou forget me!' And she replied, saying, 'Allah, O my lord, thou art the source of my fortunes and in thee is my heart fortified.' So he took her hand
and made a covenant with her of this and she swore to him that she would not forget him..He found it every way complete and saw therein ten great
trays, full of all fruits and cakes and all manner sweetmeats. So he sat down and ate thereof after the measure of his sufficiency, and finding there
three troops of singing-girls, was amazed and made the girls eat. Then he sat and the singers also seated themselves, whilst the black slaves and the
white slaves and the eunuchs and pages and boys stood, and the slave-girls, some of them, sat and some stood. The damsels sang and warbled all
manner melodies and the place answered them for the sweetness of the songs, whilst the pipes cried out and the lutes made accord with them, till it
seemed to Aboulhusn that he was in Paradise and his heart was cheered and his breast dilated. So he sported and joyance waxed on him and he
bestowed dresses of honour on the damsels and gave and bestowed, challenging this one and kissing that and toying with a third, plying one with
wine and another with meat, till the night fell down..? ? ? ? ? Yea, horses hath he brought, full fair of shape and hue, Whose collars, anklet-like,
ring to the bridle-rein..As they were thus in the enjoyment of all that in most delicious of easance and delight, and indeed the wine was sweet to
them and the talk pleasant, behold, there came a knocking at the door. So the master of the house went out, that he might see what was to do, and
found ten men of the Khalif's eunuchs at the door. When he saw this, he was amazed and said to them, "What is to do?" Quoth they, "The
Commander of the Faithful saluteth thee and requireth of thee the slave-girl whom thou hast for sale and whose name is Sitt el Milah." By Allah,"
answered the other, "I have sold her." And they said, "Swear by the head of the Commander of the Faithful that she is not in thy dwelling." He
made oath that he had sold her and that she was no longer at his disposal; but they paid no *need to his word and forcing their way into the house,
found the damsel and the young Damascene in the sitting-chamber. So they laid hands upon her, and the youth said, "This is my slave-girl, whom I
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have bought with my money." But they hearkened not to his speech and taking her, carried her off to the Commander of the Faithful..Queen
Shuaaeh was moved to exceeding delight and emptying her cup, gave Tuhfeh an hundred thousand dinars. Then arose Iblis (may God curse him!)
and said, 'Verily, the dawn gleameth.' Whereupon the folk arose and disappeared, all of them, and there abode not one of them save Tuhfeh, who
went forth to the garden and entering the bath, made her ablutions and prayed that which had escaped her of prayers. Then she sat down and when
the sun rose, behold, there came up to her near an hundred thousand green birds; the branches of the trees were filled with their multitudes and they
warbled in various voices, whilst Tuhfeh marvelled at their fashion. Presently, up came eunuchs, bearing a throne of gold, set with pearls and
jewels and jacinths white and red and having four steps of gold, together with many carpets of silk and brocade and Egyptian cloth of silk welted
with gold. These latter they spread amiddleward the garden and setting up the throne thereon, perfumed the place with virgin musk and aloes and
ambergris..When the morning morrowed, he assembled the cadis and judges and assessors and sending for the Magian and the two youths and their
mother, questioned them of their case, whereupon the two young men began and said, 'We are the sons of the king Such-an-one and enemies and
wicked men got the mastery of out realm; so our father fled forth with us and wandered at a venture, for fear of the enemies.' [And they recounted
to him all that had betided them, from beginning to end.] Quoth he, 'Ye tell a marvellous story; but what hath [Fate] done with your father?' 'We
know not how fortune dealt with him after our loss,' answered they; and he was silent..Officer's Story, The Sixth, ii. 146..O friends, the East wind
waxeth, the morning draweth near, iii. 123..Then he lighted him three candles and three lamps and spreading the drinking-cloth, brought clarified
wine, limpid, old and fragrant, the scent whereof was as that of virgin musk. He filled the first cup and saying, "O my boon-companion, by thy
leave, be ceremony laid aside between us! I am thy slave; may I not be afflicted with thy loss!" drank it off and filled a second cup, which he
handed to the Khalif, with a reverence. His fashion pleased the Khalif and the goodliness of his speech and he said in himself, "By Allah, I will
assuredly requite him for this!" Then Aboulhusn filled the cup again and handed it to the Khalif, reciting the following verses:.The old man betook
himself to the city, as she bade him, and enquired for the money-changer, to whom they directed him. So he gave him the ring and the letter, which
when he saw, he kissed the letter and breaking it open, read it and apprehended its purport. Then he repaired to the market and buying all that she
bade him, laid it in a porter's basket and bade him go with the old man. So the latter took him and went with him to the mosque, where he relieved
him of his burden and carried the meats in to Sitt el Milah. She seated him by her side and they ate, he and she, of those rich meats, till they were
satisfied, when the old man rose and removed the food from before her..On this wise I abode a while of time, every day shooting an elephant,
whereupon my master came and carried it away, till, one day, as I sat hidden in the tree, there came up elephants without number, roaring and
trumpeting, so that meseemed the earth trembled for the din. They all made for the tree whereon I was and the girth whereof was fifty cubits, and
compassed it about. Then a huge elephant came up to the tree and winding his trunk about it, tugged at it, till he plucked it up by the roots and cast
it to the ground. I fell among the elephants, and the great elephant, coming up to me, as I lay aswoon for affright, wound his trunk about me and
tossing me on to his back, made off with me, accompanied by the others; nor did he leave faring on with me, and I absent from the world, till he
brought me to a certain place and casting me down from off his back, went away, followed by the rest. I lay there awhile, till my trouble subsided
and my senses returned to me, when I sat up, deeming myself in a dream, and found myself on a great hill, stretching far and wide and all of
elephants' bones. So I knew that this was their burial-place and that they had brought me thither on account of the bones..49. The Chief of the Cous
Police and the Sharper cccxlv.Then they ate and the tables were removed and they washed their hands; after which Iblis the Accursed came up to
Tuhfeh and said to her, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, thou gladdenest the place and with thy presence enlightenest and embellishest it; but now fain would
these kings hear somewhat of thy singing, for the night hath spread its wings for departure and there abideth thereof but a little.' Quoth she,
'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and touching its strings on rare wise, played thereon after a wondrous fashion, so that it seemed to
those who were present as if the palace stirred with them for the music. Then she fell a-singing and chanted the following verses:.Khelbes and his
Wife and the Learned Man, i. 301..Then he thrust his feet into boots and girt him with a sword and a girdle and bound about his middle a quiver
and a bow and arrows. Moreover, he put money in his pocket and thrust into his sleeve letters-patent addressed to the governor of Ispahan, bidding
him assign to Rustem Khemartekeni a monthly allowance of a hundred dirhems and ten pounds of bread and five pounds of meat and enrol him
among the Turks under his commandment. Then he took him up and carrying him forth, left him in one of the mosques..Officer's Story, The
Twelfth, ii. 179..? ? ? ? ? Oft for thy love as I would be consoled, my yearning turns To-thee- ward still and my desires my reason still gainsay..? ?
? ? ? Bravo for her whose loosened locks her cheeks do overcloud! She slays me with her cruelty, so fair she is and proud..? ? ? ? ? e. The Barber's
Story cxliii.76. The Khalif El Hakim and the Merchant ccclxxxix.I went out one night to the house of one of my friends and when it was the middle
of the night, I sallied forth alone [to go home]. When I came into the road, I espied a sort of thieves and they saw me, whereupon my spittle dried
up; but I feigned myself drunken and staggered from side to side, crying out and saying, "I am drunken." And I went up to the walls right and left
and made as if I saw not the thieves, who followed me till I reached my house and knocked at the door, when they went away..In this island is a
river of very sweet water, issuing from the shore of the sea and entering in at a wide cavern in the skirt of an inaccessible mountain, and the stones
of the island are all limpid sparkling crystal and jacinths of price. Therein also is a spring of liquid, welling up like [molten] pitch, and when it
cometh to the shore of the island, the fish swallow it, then return and cast it up, and it becometh changed from its condition and that which it was
aforetime; and it is crude ambergris. Moreover, the trees of the island are all of the most precious aloes-wood, both Chinese and Comorin; but there
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is no way of issue from the place, for it is as an abyss midmost the sea; the steepness of its shore forbiddeth the drawing up of ships, and if any
approach the mountain, they fall into the eddy aforesaid; nor is there any resource (205) in that island..I am content, for him I love, to all abide, iii.
25..? ? ? ? ? Drink of the first-run wine, that shows as very flame it were, When from the pitcher 'tis outpoured, or ere the day appear..? ? ? ? ? How
many a king to me hath come, of troops and guards ensued, And Bactrian camels brought with him, in many a laden line,.Meanwhile the messenger
had reached the opposite camp with the news of Tuhfeh's deliverance, whereat the Sheikh Aboultawaif rejoiced and bestowed on the bringer of
good tidings a sumptuous dress of honour and made him commander over a company of the Jinn. Then they fell upon Meimoun's troops and
destroyed them to the last man; and when they came to Meimoun, they found that he had slain himself and was even as we have said. Presently
Kemeriyeh and her sister [Wekhimeh] came up to their grandfather and told him what they had done; whereupon he came to Tuhfeh and saluted
her and gave her joy of her deliverance. Then he delivered Meimoun's palace to Selheb and took all the former's riches and gave them to Tuhfeh,
whilst the troops encamped upon the Crescent Mountain. Moreover, the Sheikh Aboultawaif said to Tuhfeh, 'Blame me not,' and she kissed his
hands. As they were thus engaged, there appeared to them the tribes of the Jinn, as they were clouds, and Queen Es Shuhba flying in their van, with
a drawn sword in her hand..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Officer's Story dccccxxx.? ? ? ? ? Yea, nevermore I ceased from that wherewith I stricken was; My
night with wakefulness was filled, my heart with dreariment..When thou comest to the house, begin by searching the roofs; then search the closets
and cabinets; and if thou find nought, humble thyself unto the Cadi and make a show of abjection and feign thyself defeated, and after stand at the
door and look as if thou soughtest a place wherein to make water, for that there is a dark corner there. Then come forward, with a heart stouter than
granite, and lay hold upon a jar of the jars and raise it from its place. Thou wilt find under it the skirt of a veil; bring it out publicly and call the
prefect in a loud voice, before those who are present. Then open it and thou wilt find it full of blood, exceeding of redness, (103) and in it [thou wilt
find also] a woman's shoes and a pair of trousers and somewhat of linen." When I heard this from her, I rose to go out and she said to me, "Take
these hundred dinars, so they may advantage thee; and this is my guest-gift to thee." So I took them and bidding her farewell, returned to my
lodging.
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